

Faculty Handbook

Poteau Sallisaw

918-647-1200 918-775-6977

Carl Albert State College, in Compliance with Title VI and Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, Title IX of the Educational Amendments of 1972, Section 503 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, Section 402 of the Readjustment Assistance Act of 1974, and other federal laws and regulations, does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, age, religion, handicap, or status as a veteran in any of its policies practices or procedures. This includes, but is not limited to admissions, employment, and financial aid educational services. For further information, contact the affirmative action officer, located in the F.L. Holton Business Center, BC805.

Table of Contents

Table of Contents	2
INTRODUCTION	5
Telephone Numbers	5
Building Abbreviations:	6
ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICERS OF THE COLLEGE	6
ACADEMIC DIVISIONS AND CHAIRPERSONS	7
GENERAL INFORMATION	7
AFFILIATION AND ACCREDITATION	8
ACADEMIC AFFAIRS OFFICE	9
CAMPUS POLICE (POTEAU)	9
COMPUTER SERVICES - INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY	9
COVID-19 POLICY	10
DISMISSAL STANDARD	13
EMAIL ADDRESS	15
EMPLOYMENT GUIDELINES	15
EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY AND THE AFFIRMATIVE ACTION	16
FINANCIAL AID	17
FIRE EMERGENCIES & ALARMS	17
JANITORIAL SERVICES	17
LIBRARY	17
MAILBOXES	19
MAINTENANCE	19
PHOTOCOPYING	20
PRIVACY ISSUES	20
RESIGNATIONS	20
SMOKING POLICY	20
STUDENT AFFAIRS OFFICE	21
THE ACADEMIC RESOURCE CENTER	21
VETERAN SERVICES	21
VIRTUAL CAMPUS INSTRUCTION	22
WORKERS COMPENSATION	22
FACULTY RESPONSIBILITIES	23
INSTRUCTORS' RESPONSIBILITIES	23
SEMESTER TIMELINE	23

ACADEMIC FREEDOM AND RESPONSIBILITIES	27
ACADEMIC RIGOR AND GRADES	28
ADD AND DROP COURSES	30
ADDING NOTES TO STUDENT FILES	31
ADDRESS CHANGE	31
AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT	31
ASSESSMENT	31
CLASS ATTENDANCE	31
CLASSROOM GUIDELINES	32
CLASSROOM VISITORS	32
CONTESTING GRADES	32
COURSE CANCELLATION	32
COURSE SYLLABUS	33
DEVELOPMENTAL COURSES AND POLICY	33
DISCIPLINE POLICY	33
EARLY ALERT RETENTION	34
ELECTRONIC DEVICES	34
EVALUATION AND EXAMINATION	35
EXPLANATION OF GRADES	35
FACULTY CREDENTIALS	36
FIELD TRIPS	37
FINAL EXAMS	37
GRADE APPEALS	38
GRADE CHANGES	38
GRADING POLICY AND STATEMENT	38
ID FOR CASC FACULTY	38
INSTRUCTION	39
INSTRUCTOR'S TEXTBOOKS	39
MAKE-UP EXAMS	40
NO SHOWS	40
OFFICE HOURS	40
PARKING PERMIT	41
PARTICIPATION IN SCHOLASTIC MEET (POTEAU)	41
PERFORMANCE EVALUATIONS	41
ROOM ASSIGNMENTS	41
SUPERVISION	41
TORNADO/ SEVERE WEATHER PROCEDURES	42

TUTORING OF STUDENTS	42
FULL-TIME FACULTY INFORMATION	42
ADDITIONAL INSTRUCTOR RESPONSIBILITIES	42
COMMITTEES	43
DEVELOPMENT AND GROWTH	43
DISABILITY/SALARY PROTECTION INSURANCE	44
FACULTY SENATE	44
LEAVE OF ABSENCE	44
LIFE INSURANCE	45
PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS	45
RETIREMENT	46
SALARIES	46
TEACHING LOAD	46
VACATION	46
ADJUNCT-SPECIFIC FACULTY INFORMATION	47
BEFORE CLASSES BEGIN	47
KEYS TO OFFICES OR CLASSROOMS	48
OFFICE HOURS	48
PAY PERIODS FOR ADJUNCT	48
RESIGNATION/ LEAVE OF ABSENCE	48

INTRODUCTION

Telephone Numbers

Main College Number — (918) 647-1200

What	Who to See	# to call	Location
Academic Affairs	Marc Willis	1464	JH201
Activities and Organizations	Shara Olive	1374	HH150
Admissions and Records	Dee Ann Dickerson	1300	HH108B
ADA Coordinator	Pat Broadwater	1231	IH 201
Athletics	Jake Lords	1281	TF 617
Bookstore	Terri Hardin	1390	CB908
Business Office	Amanda Sabatucci	1325	HH140
Career Planning	Rachel Johnson	1264	HH112
Multicultural Services	Student Support Services	1366	JH209
President	Jay Falkner	1210	BC873B
Student Government Assoc.	SGA President	1372	HH150
Residence Life	Randy Armstrong	1315	HH150
Student Affairs	Bill Nowlin	1370	HH150
Study Skills/Tutoring	Academic Resource Center	1319	OC1318
Testing Information	Erika Castillo	1319	OC1317
Transfer Guidelines/Information	Career Center Counselor	1264	HH112
Veterans Services	Dee Ann Dickerson	1300	HH108B
Vocational Rehabilitation	Voc-Rehab Counselors	(918) 647-8121	HH108
Student Support Services	Kim Hughes	1366	JH209
Divisions (Academic)			
Business Technology	Bill Gann	1215	BC835
Communications & Fine Arts	Crystal Robertson	2231	SC 8106/0C1103
Environmental/Industrial Tech	Bill Gann	1215	BC835
Health, Physical Ed. & Rec.	Bill Carroll	1358	JH 202D
Health Sciences	Bill Carroll	1358	JH 202D
Mathematics/Sciences	Brook Wiersig	1417	RC104
Occupational Health & Safety	Kristi McConnell	1457	OC1104
Social & Behavioral Sciences	Kristi McConnell	1457	OC1104
POTEAU CAMPUS:			
Emergency Services	CL ID	4055	шоооп
During office hours	Chad Brown	1375	JH202E
Evening and Weekends	Poteau Police Department	647-8620, 911, 9-911	1111100
Financial Assistance	Student Financial Aid Office Student Affairs	1341 1371	HH102
Insurance (Student) Job Placement	Student Allairs	13/1	НН150
On Campus	Financial Aid Office	1341	HH102
Lost and Found	Student Activities Office	1371	HH150
Library	Alicia Hoffman	1310	WL402
Study Skills/Tutoring	Academic Resource Center	1319	OC1318
Testing Information	Erika Castillo	1319	OC1317
SALLISAW CAMPUS:			
Director for Sallisaw	Jaime Henson	918-775-2203	Sallisaw
Emergency Services			
During office hours	Jaime Henson	918-775-2203	Sallisaw
Evening and Weekends	Sallisaw Police Department	775-4141, 911, 9-911	
Financial Assistance	Kaitlin Allen	2201	SE8008
Sallisaw Campus Police	Sallisaw Police Department	2251, 918-775-4177, 911, 9-	
Lost and Found	Front Office	2200	Mayo Center

Building Abbreviations:

BC - F.L. Holton Business Center **CB** – Costner-Balentine Student Center **HH** - Hemphill Hall

HS - Health Science Center **HC** - Hamilton Complex **JH** - Johnson Hall

HT - Technical Occupations Bldg. **WL** - Joe E. White Library **RC**- Deanna J. Reed Science and Math Center

OC - Ollie Center for
Academic ExcellenceMIT - D. Mitchell Building
Sallisaw CampusMAYO - Mayo Center
Sallisaw Campus

ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICERS OF THE COLLEGE

President of Carl Albert State College	Jay Falkner
Vice President of Academic Affairs	Marc Willis
Chief Financial Officer	Brian Roberts
Director of CASC Sallisaw Campus	Jaime Henson
Vice President for Student Affairs	Bill Nowlin
Vice President of Enrollment Management	Bill Nowlin
Executive Assistant to the President	Cortney Smith
Director of Public Relations	Holly Bormann
Director of Information Technology	Jerry Ellis

ACADEMIC DIVISIONS AND CHAIRPERSONS

Health Sciences/Health, Physical Education and I Bill Carroll	
Business & Environmental/Industrial Technology Bill Gann	
Communications & Fine Arts Crystal Robertson	Sallisaw Campus & Ollie Center
Social & Behavioral Sciences/Occupational Healt Kristi McConnell	
Mathematics and Science Brook Wiersig	Reed Center
Virtual Campus/ Online Coordinator Sarah Brown	Ollie Center

GENERAL INFORMATION

AFFILIATION AND ACCREDITATION

Carl Albert State College is accredited by the Higher Learning Commission, the Accreditation Commission for Education in Nursing, and the American Physical Therapy Association.

Higher Learning Commission 230 South LaSalle Street, Suite 7-500 Chicago, Illinois 60604-1411 Telephone: (800) 621-7440

CASC is also recognized or accredited by other agencies: Oklahoma State Regents for Higher Education, American Council on Education, Oklahoma State Accrediting Agency, Oklahoma Association of Community and Junior Colleges, American Association of Community and Junior Colleges, Higher Education Alumni Council of Oklahoma, North Central Council of Junior Colleges, American Association of Collegiate Registrars and Admissions Officers, National Junior College Athletic Association, and the Association of Community College Trustees.

The Carl Albert State College Department of Nursing Education is approved by the Oklahoma Board of Nursing. Graduates of this state program are eligible to write the National Council Licensure Examination (NCLEX) for registered nurses.

Oklahoma Board of Nursing 2915 N. Classen, Suite 524 Oklahoma City, OK 73106 (405) 525-2076

The Carl Albert State College Department of Nursing Education is accredited by the Accreditation Commission for Education in Nursing (ACEN).

Accreditation Commission for Education in Nursing 3343 Peachtree Road NE, Suite 500 Atlanta, GA 30326 (404) 975-5000

The Physical Therapist Assistant Program is accredited by the Commission on Accreditation in Physical Therapy Education

American Physical Therapy Association 1111 North Fairfax Street Alexandria, Virginia 22314

ACADEMIC AFFAIRS OFFICE

This department is directly responsible to the President and administers regent policies affecting instruction, learning, and curriculum. Division chairpersons guide the five academic departments, their programs of study, and instructors. This office is responsible for class scheduling, college catalog publishing, administers academic forgiveness policies, and teacher evaluation. The Office for Academic Affairs is located in Johnson Hall 201. The Academic Affairs website address is: http://www.carlalbert.edu/academics

CAMPUS POLICE (POTEAU)

Emergency Phone Numbers (Note- that in the buildings you have to dial 9 first)		
Police	911	
Fire	911	
Ambulance	911	
Police		
CASC Campus Police When this phone is not available, call the Poteau PD.	649-7463	
Poteau Police Department	647-8620	
Leflore County Sheriff's Office	647-2317	
Oklahoma Highway Patrol (McAlester)	1-918-423-3636	
Oklahoma State Bureau of Investigation	1-800-522-8017	
Medical		
Eastern Oklahoma Medical Center (Poteau)	647-8161	
Mercy Hospital (Ft. Smith)	501-484-6000	
Baptist Health Ft. Smith (Ft. Smith)	501-441-4000	

COMPUTER SERVICES - INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY

This office supervises and maintains all campus computers both micro and mainframe; keeps backup copies of all microcomputers files; purchases hardware and software; and can generate reports. If you are experiencing problems with Blackboard, contact Jerry Ellis. If you are having problems with your microcomputer hardware or software and need assistance, contact Dylan Loggains. If you are experiencing problems with your administrative software or backups and need

assistance, contact Josh Burris. If you are experiencing problems with the network or OneNet services, contact Jerry Ellis, IT director.

COVID-19 POLICY

8.2.2022

DECISION-MAKING FRAMEWORK FOR DETERMINING CAMPUS OPERATIONS

Campus COVID-19 Levels, Approach and Resourcing

The President's Cabinet and the COVID-19 Task Force will use a data-informed approach to inform decision-making during the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic. This includes reviewing a continuum of general states of campus operations coupled with specific possible interventions, all informed by relevant circumstances and data updated as frequently as daily.

We learn more about this virus every day. To address the risks identified by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, we believe actions taken should be data-informed and based on context specific to each instance, rather than predetermined threshold levels that do not specifically address the existing or evolving conditions. On-campus operations will follow one of the outlined levels below, with the potential to shift as we see trends in specific populations or locations. Most of our decisions will relate to specific interventions for targeted needs. For example, as we see trends in specific populations or locations, we intend to focus attention on those specific populations or locations. These guidelines are supported by previously published college protocols for COVID-19 and published guidance from state and federal public health authorities.

General Campus Operations

This framework creates a continuum for levels of campus operation based on a varying status of population density and presumes the continuation of other risk-mitigation strategies and efforts including face mask requirements for unvaccinated individuals and personal hygiene practices. Campus transmission mitigation requirements are intended to be consistent with federal, state, and local mandates as well as published guidance from state and federal public health authorities and may be more stringent at times. The five levels range from Level 1 (i.e., open campus) to Level 5 (i.e., closed campus).

• Level 1: Campus Open with High Density

Unrestricted operating procedures.

• Level 2: Campus Open with Moderate Density

Managed density and culture of mitigation for exposure.

• Level 3: Campus Open with Low Density

Increased transmission mitigation requirements may be elevated as compared to Le Flore County requirements, including increased physical distancing and intensified environmental cleaning.

• Level 4: Campus Open to Essential Personnel and Individuals Only

Increased transmission mitigation requirements may be elevated as compared to Le Flore County requirements. Most classes temporarily moved to virtual delivery; limited preauthorized class sections permitted in-person; occupancy reduced and some buildings closed or with limited access; most services delivered virtually.

• Level 5: Campus Closed

Increased transmission mitigation requirements may be elevated as compared to Le Flore County requirements. All classes moved to virtual delivery; all buildings closed; all services delivered virtually.

Specific Possible Interventions

- Advanced or increased physical distancing, enhanced environmental cleaning
- Temporary or long-term shift of in-person classes to virtual delivery
- On-campus housing and classroom occupancy reductions or closures
- Modified in-person class attendance for certain populations (e.g., individuals physically present in an identified cluster/outbreak, medically vulnerable populations, higher risk populations)
- Temporary on-campus closure
- Suspension of group events and/or gatherings

Relevant Circumstances and Data

A combination of indicators from campus, county, state, federal and clinical/hospital domains will inform models used by CASC to modify in-person campus activities consistent with such factors.

Initial Set of Recommended Considerations and Indicators:

Campus and Community Considerations

• Significant, applicable action by the Governor, Oklahoma State Department of Health, Le Flore Health officials, Oklahoma State Regents for Higher Education, Carl Albert State College Board of Regents, or other public officials

- Escalation or relaxation of the Oklahoma COVID-19 Reopening Plan
- Trends among institutions of higher education (national, regional, and state)
- Upward trajectory of documented cases or percentage of positive tests on campus and in the community (with flat or increasing volume of tests) for 14 days
- Clusters of positive COVID-19 cases on and off-campus
- Employee absenteeism
- Hospitals unable to treat all patients without crisis care
- Degradation of testing capacity in community including screening and contact tracing for symptomatic individuals
- Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) shortages on campus
- Campus community member deaths

Indicators of Transmission Mitigation

This data will be reviewed regularly by the college's COVID-19 Task Force.

• Campus Domain

- Students, faculty and staff testing positive, including the campus 7-day moving average compared to the 7-day moving average of persons age 18 and older in Le Flore County
- Number of quarantined students/faculty/staff
- Turnaround time for test results is more than 72 hours for members of our community sent for testing
- Campus community member deaths

• County Domain

- Number of Le Flore County residents testing positive for COVID (daily and 7-day moving average) (Source: Le Flore County Health Department)
- Disease Spread: Rate of COVID-19 cases over a 14-day period

• Medical Community Domain

- Non-ICU admissions from CASC community
- ICU admissions
- Ventilator utilization

Governance for Decision-Making

The COVID-19 Task Force will provide timely recommendations – guided by evidence based science and expert opinions – to inform the President's Cabinet decisions regarding on campus activities and potential status changes related to closure, partial closure, and/or reduction of services. These recommendations will be revised as our understanding of COVID-19 and situational awareness changes. This guidance may be used on- and off-campus as applicable, and we encourage college partners and affiliated organizations to consider these as well.

DISMISSAL STANDARD

Employees may be removed from his/her position of employment at any time for the good of the College by the President or his designee. If under the sole discretion of the President or his designee it is believed that a faculty member has violated or failed to perform the duties as described in his or her appointment letter or failed to comply with the policies and procedures of the college by preponderance of evidence, the employee's employment will be terminated.

- A. Reasons for dismissal may include, but are not limited to:
 - 1. Responsibilities and obligations. Failure to fulfill one's responsibilities and obligations
 - Illness or impairment. Permanent or chronic physical or mental illness or impairment that detracts from one's ability to perform his/her duties pursuant to relevant federal law, including but not limited to the Family and Medical Leave Act.
 - 3. Adverse actions or activities. Actions or activities adversely affecting the institution's relationship and rapport with outside agencies, offices, organizations, institutions, constituents, or the general public.
 - 4. Instructional policies and procedures. Failure to follow instructional policies and procedures or unwillingness to accept supervision or failure to follow administrative directives, written or oral, when such administrators are acting within their province of authority.
 - 5. Conduct. Personal misconduct, unethical or unprofessional conduct, or conduct which materially and adversely affects one's value or usefulness to the College. Further, the College President shall have the right to suspend, with or without pay, any employee formally accused of a felony and/or under internal investigation.
 - 6. Responsibilities or requirements. Failure or incompetence to perform the responsibilities or requirements of the position.
 - 7. Drugs or alcohol. Improper or illegal use of drugs or alcohol.
 - 8. Lack of need. Bona fide lack of need for one's services.
 - 9. Financial retrenchment. Bona fide necessity for financial retrenchment.
- B. An employee shall have the right to appeal the decision of dismissal only if he/she believes the decision was based upon unlawful discrimination in violation of the CASC Discrimination Policy. The following process shall be followed (except in the

case of layoffs and/or reduction in force, which will follow the appeal process set forth in Section 4-55: Reduction in Force Policy):

- 1. An employee who chooses to appeal the dismissal must request, in writing, a Hearing within ten (10) working days from the date of notification of status. The written request must be submitted to the Human Resources Director by email, certified letter, or other traceable means. The burden of proof is upon him/her, not the administration to show that the adverse action was for discriminatory reasons.
- 2. The written request of appeal should include all supporting documentation (sworn affidavits from witnesses, records, etc.) the employee would like the Hearing Panel to review. 12
- 3. The Hearing Panel shall consist of at least two members of the Executive Cabinet of the College, excluding any department head directly over the employee, or involved in the related situation, and at least one staff and one faculty member.
- 4. If the Hearing Panel meeting is properly requested, the Human Resource Director shall schedule a Hearing time for the employee and the qualified Panel members.
- 5. The Hearing Panel meeting shall occur at least five (5) working days, but no later than ten (10) working days after the written request for the meeting was made.
- 6. The employee may speak to the panel but may not receive and present witnesses (only written statements and sworn affidavits previously submitted). The employee may have a representative present at the meeting. However, the representative may only consult with the employee and may not address the cabinet panel.
- 7. If applicable, the supervisor or department head may speak, and may have a representative present at the meeting. However, the representative may only consult with the supervisor/department head.
- 8. The Hearing Panel may call for and receive for consideration further written statements or testimony from any other source as needed.
- 9. The Hearing Panel may deliberate to review and discuss. The Panel decides what action is to take place in regard to the appealing employee, including but not limited to: upholding dismissal, giving more opportunity, reinstating on probationary status, etc., based on the evidence presented. This decision, with the reasons for the decision, will be put in written form and forwarded to the President. Within five (5) working days after the conclusion of the Hearing Committee, the President shall consider all the evidence presented and render a decision on whether to affirm or reverse the decision of the Hearing Committee. The decision of the President shall be made in writing and shall be provided to the Board of Regents along with the written decision of the Hearing Panel. Both written documents shall be considered by the Board of Regents.
- 10. The employee shall not have the right to address the Board or submit documents to the Board.

- 11. The Board of Regents will consider the written documentation from the Hearing Panel and the President and may vote to affirm or reverse the decision of the President. The Board of Regents vote shall be final.
- 12. The decision of the Board of Regents will be provided to the employee by hand-delivery, certified mail, or by other traceable means.

EMAIL ADDRESS

Each faculty member should have a CASC email account. This is an email address that is to be used on all syllabi and is the address to which all CASC email correspondence will be sent. The Human Resources Department will help you with your CASC email. Email may be accessed away from the college by accessing the CASC homepage and selecting Employee Email under the Quick Links tab. Use your CASC email address and password to log into the site.

EMPLOYMENT GUIDELINES

- A. **Employment-at-Will:** Employment at CASC is "at will" for all Carl Albert State College employees and is not guaranteed and may be terminated at any time by the employee or the employer without notice or cause.
 - 1. If deemed in the best interest of the college, any person may be terminated from his/her position of employment or his/her services with the College upon the recommendation of the President, as addressed in the Dismissal Policy, Section 4-41 of the CASC Policies & Procedures Manual online.
 - 2. Normally, employees terminating the employment relationship will provide a minimum of two weeks' notice to the College in order to resign in good standing.
 - 3. Supervisors and all other College representatives involved in the hiring process shall not make any statement or provide any assurance of job security or continued employment to prospective or newly hired workers. Similarly, in their dealings with employees, supervisors will not make promises or assurance of continued employment in the event of satisfactory performance.
 - 4. In dealing with performance or misconduct problems, the college may follow the Positive Discipline policy in Section 4-53 of the Policies & Procedures Manual online; however, the college may decide that immediate termination of an employee is the proper course of action. Recommendation for termination will come from the appropriate Supervisor and/or appropriate Executive Officer.
- B. **Letter of Appointment:** All salaried employees will receive a letter of appointment at the time of hire and covers the initial date of appointment,

- salary, and conditions of employment. If an employee receives a promotion or otherwise changes in position within the institution a new appointment letter will be generated. If the employee is to be released from the institution he/she will be notified by the Human Resources office. Any annual benefit changes will be documented on a separate confirmation notice.
- C. Positions being eliminated due to institutional layoffs and/or reduction in force will be notified under terms addressed in Section 4-55.
- D. **Grievances:** Carl Albert State College shall maintain a procedure by which employees may express grievances about terms of employment. A grievance is defined as an expression of disagreement or of dissatisfaction about conditions of employment and /or alleged violations of adopted institutional policies, rules and procedures which negatively affect the employee and which are brought to the attention of the administration. This procedure is separate from disciplinary and termination hearings. The purpose of a grievance procedure is to secure equitable solutions to the problems which may arise between employees and Carl Albert State College. To facilitate this purpose, the grievance procedure will be kept as informal as may be appropriate at any level of the procedure, and will be kept confidential to the extent possible. The grievance procedure can be pursued through the Campus Concern policy, Section 8-2 of the CASC Policies and Procedures Manual, available online.
- E. CASC does not subscribe to, offer, or recognize tenure or de facto tenure of any of its employees.

(Board Adopted 9-17-13, amended 3-22-16, 6-5-17)

EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY AND THE AFFIRMATIVE ACTION

Carl Albert State College is proud of its accomplishments in encouraging good citizenship and improving the conditions of life for the people of this college area, the state, and the larger world community. Fulfilling such a role requires the best of human talents available to this college. Individuals seeking to make contributions through services, scholarship, and good citizenship look more and more to this institution for corresponding opportunities. Consistent with these goals, Carl Albert State College emphasizes, as fundamental to its policies of employment and advancement, the concept of equal employment opportunity for all persons.

Carl Albert State College, in compliance with Title VI and Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, Title IX of The Education Amendments of 1972, the Rehabilitation Act, The Americans with Disabilities Act, and other Federal Laws and Regulations, does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, age, religion, disability or status as a veteran in any of its policies, practices, or procedures. This includes but is not limited to admission, employment, financial aid, and educational services.

FINANCIAL AID

Faculty and Staff Dependent Waivers

Dependents of full-time faculty and staff who take courses at CASC will be reimbursed for full tuition costs but will be responsible for fees and book costs. Faculty and staff who enroll in CASC courses pay one-half tuition costs and are responsible for fees and books. Application is not required.

FIRE EMERGENCIES & ALARMS

Fire extinguishers are located in each building and inspected annually. A hand activated alarm system is located in the Hamilton Complex. When excessive heat is detected above the cafeteria stoves, overhead extinguishers will self-trigger. In other buildings, smoke detectors and smoke alarms are not installed. Therefore, when smoke is detected all building occupants should leave the building through the nearest exit. Faculty and staff should see that students have vacated the emergency area being sure to close doors behind them.

Do not assume the fire department has been notified. Dial 9-911 in Poteau.

JANITORIAL SERVICES

The Construction and Maintenance office provides janitorial services on a weekly basis. If a special need exists such as vacuuming at an unscheduled time, a work order or a "Maintenance and Repair Work Request" should be sent to via the Maintenance Request Form found under the Employee Forms in Vikeconnect. Work order forms or other maintenance questions can be found in the Business Office. Any repair work requiring structural alterations to existing buildings should be referred to Chuck Lewis and the Construction Department.

LIBRARY

The Joe E. White Library located on the east side of Johnson Hall, houses a collection of more than 23,000 volumes, including print and electronic books and audio visual materials. A 3,200 square-foot expansion to the Joe E. White Library is home to the Carl Albert Gallery and an expanded computer research area.

The Delores O'Guin Mitchell Library located at CASC Sallisaw is a state-of-the-art electronic library, providing students with access to a comprehensive collection of information from any location with Internet access. The newly opened library serves as a central gathering place for students, fostering an atmosphere for learning and collaboration with peers.

CASC faculty and students have access to an extensive array of library materials 24 hours a day, 7 days a week through the availability of state-of-the-art electronic resources such as an online catalog, electronic books and full-text databases containing millions of articles, videos, and an eBook program containing more than 30,000 eBooks and audiobooks. Computers are provided in each library for patron use and wireless Internet is available at the Joe E. White Library. Faculty and students may easily access library materials remotely by using their myCarlAlbert username and password.

Circulation of Library Materials

College students and faculty who have a valid CASC ID card may check out up to six books, but there is a limit of 2 books over any one topic. ID cards are made in the Student Affairs Office. The circulation period for books is three weeks, and they may be renewed for three more weeks, provided no one else has requested them. Only faculty may check out DVDs, which must be returned within two weeks. If materials are lost or damaged, the replacement cost plus \$10.00 for processing is charged per item.

Periodicals

In addition to books and audio-visual materials, the library subscribes to several print journals, magazines, and newspapers. Periodicals and reference materials are not checked out.

OK-Share

The library is a member of OK-Share, a consortium that allows Oklahoma college students and faculty to have borrowing privileges from other Oklahoma college libraries. An OK-Share card may be issued after the Borrower's Application and Agreement is signed and returned. The cards are good for one semester at a time.

Computer Resources

Computers are available in the library for student or faculty use. The library offers access to over 30 computer databases, which contain thousands of articles on a wide variety of subjects including business, health sciences, education, arts and humanities, science, and current issues. All of the databases are accessible for CASC students or faculty through the computer network on campus. MyCarlAlbert usernames and passwords are required for CASC students and faculty to access the databases from personal, at-home computers that have Internet access. The databases are recommended as a starting point for students doing research. To access the computer resources, go to the library web page and click on the specific resource you need. You will then be prompted to enter your username and password.

Reserves

The library has a reserve area at the front desk for items that cannot be checked out of the library. Instructors may place books (such as Solutions Manuals), videos, and documents on reserve, for students to copy, study, or view in the library.

Interlibrary Loan (ILL)

Occasionally, materials that are unavailable in the library collection are needed by faculty or students. The library staff can request items from other libraries through ILL.

Library Orientation

The library offers orientations throughout the semester for any classes that request them. These can be conducted in the classroom and will teach students how to find and evaluate library materials, both books and computer resources, for research. Sessions are tailored to meet assignment needs. Please make your request early for such a visit.

Extended information is available at the library URL address: https://carlalbert.edu/library/.

Library Hours

Fall and Spring Semesters: Monday – Thursday, 8 a.m – 6:30 p.m.

Friday, 8 a.m. – 4 p.m.

Summer Semester: Monday – Thursday, 8 a.m. – 4:30 p.m.

Accelerated Sessions and Between Semesters: Check with the library.

Contact

Joe E. White Library:

Phone: 918-647-1311 Fax: 918-647-1314

Delores O'Guin Mitchell Library

Phone: 918-775-6977 Call library for hours

MAILBOXES

Mailboxes for all full-time instructors and employees of CASC are located in the mailroom in Johnson Hall. Adjunct faculty may request a mailbox.

MAINTENANCE

The Maintenance Office is located in the Physical Plant. Special requests such as repairs, moving of equipment, wall mounting, etc., should be routed to Construction and Maintenance. Any repair work requiring structural alterations to existing buildings should be referred to Chuck Lewis.

PHOTOCOPYING

Copy machines are available in several offices throughout the campus, but the majority of copying is done in the copy room in Johnson Hall. A full-time person is employed to do copying; faculty and staff can leave material for photocopying.

Two machines are available for use in the copy room. One machine will copy single sheets in duplex, collate and staple, enlargement or reduction, sort, or bind books. The following is available in the copy room:

- Binding supplies
- Postal services
- Mailboxes
- Copy paper (variety of colors)
- CASC envelopes
- Envelopes
- Shredder
- Stationary

PRIVACY ISSUES

CASC is guided by the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act of 1974, as amended, which protects the privacy of educational records, establishes the students' rights to inspect their educational records, provides guidelines for correcting inaccurate or misleading data through informal and formal hearings, and permits students to file complaints with the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) Office. Student proxy information is available in the myCarlAlbert portal. If you have any questions regarding privacy, please contact your Division Chair for direction.

RESIGNATIONS

Instructors are asked to submit letters of resignations in writing to the Division Chair or to the Vice President for Academic Affairs. Other employees should submit their letters of resignation to their supervisors. Associate faculty or non-salaried part-time employees do not submit resignation letters at the end of the semester, since their contract period is for a specific class for one semester.

SMOKING POLICY

Carl Albert State College is a tobacco free campus. No smoking, vaping, or tobacco is allowed on campus.

STUDENT AFFAIRS OFFICE

The Office of Student Affairs offers a variety of services to the student to enhance their academic and personal growth. Basic services under the direction of Student Affairs include career planning and placement, intramural sports, housing, student government, student advisement and counseling, and student activities. Other offices included in this division are Student Support Services, Upward Bound, Educational Opportunity Center, and Intercollegiate Athletics.

THE ACADEMIC RESOURCE CENTER

Free tutorial services in all subjects are available through Student Support Services and in the Academic Resource Center (ARC) located in OC 1318. A specialized reading program is available to increase students reading rates, comprehension, and vocabulary skills. Contact the tutor coordinator for specific information concerning tutors.

The ARC offers free tutorial services to students interested in computer assisted self-help materials. Advancement is made at individual paces. Free online tutoring is available 24-7 through UpSwing.

For more information on tutoring at the Poteau campus, contact Erika Castillo (1319); and at the Sallisaw Campus contact Perry Jones (2253).

Hours of Operation

Poteau campus

Fall and Spring Semesters: Monday – Thursday, 7:30 a.m – 6:30 p.m.

Friday. 7:30 a.m. – 4:00 p.m.

Summer Semester: Monday – Thursday, 7:30 a.m. – 5:00 p.m.

Sallisaw Campus

Fall and Spring Semesters: Monday – Thursday, 8:00 a.m – 4:30 p.m.

Friday, 8:00 a.m. – 4:00 p.m.

Summer Semester: Monday - Thursday, 8:00 a.m. - 4:30 p.m.

VETERAN SERVICES

ELIGIBILITY

Carl Albert State College is approved for students who qualify for V.A. benefits. The V.A. counselor on campus can assist an individual in determining eligibility. Veterans,

dependents and spouses of service-connected individuals, 100% disabled veterans, or deceased parents of veterans, or guard and reserve may be eligible for V.A. education benefits. Education services available to the student include counseling, tutoring, and advisement. The V.A. Coordinator is Dee Ann Dickerson; her office is located in the Admissions Office in Hemphill Hall. Students may visit with any campus advisor during enrollment.

WITHDRAWAL POLICY

Students receiving veteran educational benefits are required to attend and complete all classes in which they are enrolled. The instructor should notify the V.A. Coordinator if a VA student is frequently absent and/or subject to a failing grade.

VIRTUAL CAMPUS INSTRUCTION

Carl Albert State College currently offers many courses through web-based delivery of courses instruction. Students who enroll in courses by web instruction must be self-disciplined and highly motivated. CASC web courses follow the same semester schedule as traditional on-campus courses. Courses and instruction are found in the current schedule of courses and through the CASC home page (www.carlalbert.edu).

CASC also offers courses on campus that access web features in regular coursework. Some courses are web-enhanced or hybrid, offering part on-campus and part web-based instruction. Course schedule will identify courses that are web-based, web-enhanced, or hybrid. Whether for research or communication, students who graduate from CASC will use the computer and Internet with proficiency.

WORKERS COMPENSATION

The workman's compensation coverage applies to any on-the-job or occupational injury incurred by all employees of CASC (including all full-time, part-time, adjunct faculty, and work study). An on-the-job injury refers to an occupational illness occurring during the hours an employee is at work.

Report any injury to the immediate supervisor. Further action, if required, will be recommended and outlined. Any serious injury should of course be directed to the emergency care unit of the local hospital.

FACULTY RESPONSIBILITIES

INSTRUCTORS' RESPONSIBILITIES

Instructors have the following responsibilities and duties:

- A. Teach assigned courses in accordance with the course outline and the schedule of classes.
- B. Talk with students concerning any problem that is presented. Instructors are in a position to render effective counseling and should be responsive to student needs.
- C. Maintain attendance records of students to the extent necessary for notifying students when their attendance reaches a point of adversely affecting their achievement in that class.
- D. Emphasize to all classes the importance of prompt, regular, and continuous class attendance.
- E. Maintain accurate scholastic records of students enrolled in classes and submit grade reports according to schedule to the Office of Admissions and Records.
- F. At the close of each grade-report period, inform all students of their scholastic standing.
- G. Submit to the Division chairperson, upon request, a brief outline of each course taught with statement objectives.
- H. Report to counselors and Division chairpersons any problems involving students who need special consideration.
- I. Present all problems and recommendations involving their work to appropriate Division chairpersons for consideration.
- J. Assist Division chairpersons with the development of syllabi for all courses offered in the Division.
- K. Cooperate with other instructors in carrying out instructional procedures agreed upon.

SEMESTER TIMELINE

Before Classes Begin

Download your class rosters before classes begin. You will need these rosters the first day in order to ensure that students who are enrolled attended and any students who are not enrolled will need to be added.

- o Log onto myCarlAlbert
- o Enter your User Name and Password
- o Click on the Faculty Tab

- o Select Course
- o Click the Print button on the right side of the page.

Check the online rosters for **two weeks** after courses begin in order to make sure you can account for all your students.

Check your emails regularly.

First Class Meeting

Make sure to have a student sign in sheet the first few times you meet the class. This documentation will help determine if a student who later claims s/he never attended the class actually did or did not attend. A student cannot be designated as a "No-show" in a particular class if s/he attended even one class period.

Provide a syllabus and cover the major points. A syllabus is your contract with your students and you will want to ensure they understand as much as possible what you expect of them. You may want to have them sign a list indicating they received a copy of the syllabus so there are no complaints that a student did not know what was expected of them.

Include the ADA policy on all syllabi. Be sure to read the policy to your students when you cover your syllabus. Below is the policy.

Carl Albert State College complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990. Students with disabilities who need special accommodations should make their requests in the following ways:

Talk with your instructor after class or during office hours about your disability or special need(s) related to work in class.

Complete the Request for Special Accommodations Form with the Student Support Services Coordinator/ADA Coordinator.

Remind the class about any prerequisites they should have taken. If a student indicates no prerequisite was taken, you need to make sure that the student either gets enrolled in the appropriate course(s) or the prerequisite has been waived.

<u>Make sure you utilize the first meeting to its full potential. Class time is valuable</u> and should be treated as such.

During the Term

Continue to compare your rosters to actual students in the class.

Check your calendars on the faculty tab. Amber Cottrell will keep you updated on important dates related to grades, etc.

Shortly before the end of the 2nd week of class, the college will request a roster certification or No Show report. All instructors are required to review their rosters and

indicate if a student has not attended class. IMPORTANT: if a student attended even one day, you *cannot* mark him or her as "NA." Failure to properly identify a student as a no show will result in an incident report noting corrective actions to student billing and academic records.

To certify rosters follow these steps:

- o Log onto myCarlAlbert
- o Enter your User Name and Password
- o Click on the Faculty Tab
- o Select Course
- o Click on Grading Tab
- o Select Certify Roster (CA or NA Grades)
- o Beside the students name select either CA (currently attending) or NA (never attended) for each student.

The Early Alert Retention system (EARs) is part of our retention program. Alerts are issued for students who have too many absences as indicated in your syllabus, when grades do not meet standards, or when any other situation occurs that impacts a student's grade. Early Alert Retention for financial aid purposes is used to prevent paying students who are not attending classes. You will be informed of the specific reporting deadlines for financial aid purposes. Once a student is reported for financial aid purposes, that student will remain on hold until cleared during the next reporting cycle.

The EAR system is not parallel to the required NO-SHOW reporting. Both systems must be reported independently.

To report EARs follow these steps:

- Go to www.carlalbert.edu
- Click on the Academics drop down menu.
- Select Academic Affairs Office.
- Scroll to the bottom of the page.
- On the left click the Faculty Early Alerts box.
- Login in using your MyCarlAlbert credentials.
- Select the red envelope beside each student's name you want to report.
- Check each relevant box and click Send Alert.
- Repeat for each student as necessary.

If you must be gone from class, be sure and contact your students, utilizing text or email to let them know you will be out. Also, contact your Division Chair with information on how your class is being covered. You also need to contact your Division Chair to put a note on your classroom door.

Student evaluations of instructors are given every semester through SmartEvals. These evaluations are used to improve the course and are made available to faculty the following semester.

Provide timely feedback to students regarding their progress in the class. It is important that students know their academic standing in the classroom.

If you have any issues related to the classroom itself or with classroom technology, contact your Division Chair.

Midterm Grades:

The Office of Admissions will inform faculty when the Grading module of the portal is opened. Final grades are to be posted no later than 10:00 a.m. on the last day of finals week.

- o Log onto myCarlAlbert
- o Enter your User Name and Password
- o Click on the Faculty Tab
- o Select Course
- o Click on Grading Tab
- o Click on the Mid-Term (Letter Grades) Tab
- o In the drop down Mid-Term (Letter Grades) menu next to each student's name select the correct grade.
- o The grade will automatically save.

End of the Term.

Final Exams:

The Admissions Office will distribute a schedule of final exam dates and times at least three weeks prior to the first final exam. Final exams will be given at advertised times during a semester. Do not give finals before that week. If you have a student who needs to take an exam early, you will need permission from Dr. Marc Willis, the Vice-President of Academic Affairs. It is the responsibility of the instructors to notify the students of the date of the final exam and to decide what material the student should be tested over. The course syllabus should reflect the instructor's intention. Instructors will be REQUIRED to give a final for each course taught unless they have received permission from the Vice-President of Academic Affairs to not give a final. There are no exceptions. If approval is not received from Dr. Willis, and you do not give a final or meet during finals week, consequences will include but not be limited to a letter of reprimand placed in your file. Remember the final class period is included in the minutes required by the OSRHE. Instructors are required to fulfill their contracted office hours during finals week, and to be available during the scheduled finals times.

Final Grades:

The Office of Admissions will inform faculty when the Grading module of the portal is opened. Final grades are to be posted no later than 10:00 a.m. on the last day of finals week.

- o Log onto myCarlAlbert
- o Enter your User Name and Password
- o Click on the Faculty Tab
- o Select Course
- o Click on Grading Tab
- o Click on the Final Grade Tab
- o In the drop down menu next to each student's name select the correct grade.
- o In the event of an "F" is posted for the student, a final day of attendance is required. This date refers to the last day a student attended class, not the last day of class. For online classes, use the last instance of academic input (grade submission, discussion board post, etc.) rather than the last log-in date.
- o When all grades are submitted click Post Grades.
- o You will be asked to confirm.
- o Confirm only when confident all grades are complete and correct.

One more time: Make sure you leave a copy of your grades and contact information with Amber Cottrell so that she can contact you if necessary after the term is over.

Adjuncts, if you are not teaching the next term or if you are not teaching the same course, you must leave all materials with your Division Chair, or Jaime Henson in Sallisaw. All books, supplemental materials, a copy of your grades and any other items must be returned before resignation is complete.

ACADEMIC FREEDOM AND RESPONSIBILITIES

The ultimate school authority rests with the Board of Regents and it should be the responsibility of the faculty and administration to investigate, in a timely and competent manner, all questions relative to academic freedom and responsibilities of the instructor and to recommend appropriate action to the administration and to the Board. The following guidelines are appropriate to this statement:

A. Society, to remain free, requires citizens not only well schooled in traditional knowledge, but more fundamentally, citizens capable of critical evaluation of both

new and old ideas. An institution of higher education can best foster growth in a democratic society when both student and teacher can freely participate in the process of sifting and weighing traditional approaches and creating and evaluating new ones. Through the community and its college, society should provide an academic atmosphere in which questioning is encouraged, where alternatives can be explored, where one may follow where inquiry leads. It is, therefore, imperative that the instructor enjoy full freedom in the discussion of his/her subject and related matters both in and beyond the classroom, the ultimate purposes of such freedom being the pursuit of truth.

- B. As a citizen, the instructor is entitled to all personal and civil liberties pertaining thereto and his/her legal exercise of these privileges should in no way prejudice his/her position as a member of the instructional staff.
- C. As an instructor, his/her right to express himself/herself in matters of College policy shall not be denied or abridged, nor should such expression jeopardize his/her academic position.
- D. When the instructor speaks of rights as a citizen, he/she should be entirely free from institutional censorship or discipline, but his/her special position in the community obliges him/her to remember that the public may judge his/her profession and his/her institution by the validity of his/her opinions and the manner in which he/she expresses them. When he/she speaks or writes as a citizen, he/she should strive to be accurate and indicate that he/she is not an institutional spokesman.
- E. Whenever the instructor speaks or writes as a citizen or as a teacher, s/he should strive to be accurate and objective, to exercise appropriate emotional restraint, and to show respect for the convictions of others.

Please refer to the <u>Carl Albert State College Academic Freedom Policy and Information Guide</u> for further inquiry.

ACADEMIC RIGOR AND GRADES

All instructors are required and expected to maintain appropriate academic rigor in each of their courses and to avoid grade inflation in any form. Individual instructors are expected to assign grades equitably and consistently in accordance with the standards established by the faculties of the various colleges and schools. There is no "college curve" or other table of numerical equivalents of letter grades to which a faculty member must adhere.

At any point in a semester, the instructor should be able to explain, on request, a student's standing in the course: grades assigned to that point, the basis for the grades, and the weight of these grades in the final grade. Following completion of the course, the student is to be provided, on request, a review of his/her examination, an explanation of the final grade, and the method by which it was determined; this review is to include an accounting

for all other unreturned work. Faculty members are expected to keep all unreturned student work and grade books for at least six months following termination of a course. If faculty leave the college, permanently or temporarily, their final examinations, all unreturned work, and grade books are to be deposited with the division chair to be kept for at least six months following termination of a course.

Grading must be based on work that is assigned and evaluated equitably and fairly, with no special consideration given to individual students unless justified by disability or excused absence. Individual students should not, for example, be allowed to take on "extra credit" projects, spend extra hours in laboratories, or present themselves for reexamination or special examination unless the same options are available to the entire class on the same terms. While it is appropriate (and indeed inevitable) that the instructor should exercise subjective judgment in determining grades, particularly in "borderline" cases, the judgment should be based solely on academic considerations. Because class absences are likely to affect a student's mastery of course content, they may be considered among these "academic considerations" in determining the final course grade. Therefore, instructors, at their discretion, may also include "unexcused" absences as a component of the course grade, as long as attendance policies are spelled out clearly in the course syllabus at the beginning of the semester. Grades must not be utilized as coercive or punitive measures reflective of a student's behavior, attitude, personal philosophy, or other personal characteristics except as those qualities relate directly to the student's level of mastery of the course material. As such, it is discouraged to apply both late penalties and attendance grades simultaneously, as the student is receiving punitive measures for the same potential instance.

CHANGING GRADES

Once submitted to the Office of the Registrar, a grade may not be changed except as follows:

- 1. Correction of an error in computation.
- 2. Through the academic appeal procedure.

Instructors wishing to make grade changes may do so within 90 days of the end of the semester by completing the grade change form and submitting the form to the Academic Affairs Office.

ADD AND DROP COURSES

Students are allowed, upon approval of an advisor, to change class schedules during the first 10 days of a fall or spring semester, and the first 5 days of a summer semester. Students will not be permitted to add a course to their schedules after the first 5 days of the fall and spring semesters, nor after the first 3 days of the summer session without permission from the instructor AND the Academic Affairs Office.

Generally, students may withdraw from any or all courses during the first 10 days of the semester during the fall and spring (this does not mean 10 class periods), and the first 5 days of the summer and will not be charged for tuition or fees. They can withdraw online or at the Admissions Office or Enrollment Center.

Carl Albert State College Late Enrollment Procedures:

Enrollment will end at 11:59 PM five (5) school days from the first day of class. No student will be added to new classes following that date, withstanding the following exceptions:

- 1) The student inadvertently dropped the course and would like to be added back to the same course. (Instructor permission is required).
- 2) The student has been attending the class, but has-- for good reason—not added the course to his or her schedule yet. (Instructor permission is required).
- 3) The student has received a degree audit indicating that a course is necessary, AND the course in question is not regularly offered, or is not offered again before the student's expected graduation date. (Instructor permission is required).
- 4) In extreme circumstances special exceptions may be given by the instructor and the Vice President of Academic Affairs.

Students may drop classes without penalty for ten (10) school days beginning the first day of class. (January 27 for a January 14 start date).

Following the tenth day of class no students will be added to any course for any reason. Students should drop classes in the admissions office following the tenth day.

In the event a student wishes to discontinue taking a course after the first two weeks, students may withdraw themselves from courses online, using their myCarlAlbert Self-Service account, provided that they will remain registered in at least one course. The software will not permit students to withdraw from all term classes, meaning, students will have to contact the Office of Admissions for Complete Withdrawals. A withdrawal from any course after the second week of any semester and prior to the end of the 12th week will be recorded as a "W". After this time period, a student will be awarded a "W" or "F" depending on the student's standing in the class. After the 12th week in a regular semester or 6th week in the summer term, Faculty may review the "W" and award an "F" grade instead by contacting the VPAA for grade change.

The instructor is asked to complete an Early Alert provided by the Early Alert Retention system. Those students so identified by the instructor will be notified by mail that irregular attendance or low grades have been recorded. It is the student's responsibility to drop or withdraw from a class or seek tutorial or instructor aid.

ADDING NOTES TO STUDENT FILES

An effective means of communication across campus is to include notes on the student file, available under the ADVISOR tab, in the "Notes" section. Comments added to this section are recorded and dated for college personnel to view.

ADDRESS CHANGE

You will be asked to complete a form during orientation requesting all contact information. If your address, phone number or any other contact information changes during the year, please contact your Division Chair and the Human Resources department.

AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT

Americans with Disabilities of 1990 (ADA) makes it unlawful to discriminate in employment against a qualified individual with a disability. CASC supports ADA and has devoted personnel and resources to ensure campus compliance. The ADA statement must be included in every syllabi.

ASSESSMENT

Assessment is the process that evaluates the learning experience with the purpose of **continual improvement** and has the objective of **assuring the accomplishment of the mission** of Carl Albert State College.

Instructors participate in student learning assessment in each of their courses through the use of course goals, course outcomes, and alignment with program goals. Instructors also attend assessment activities, workshops, and meetings and record assessment data (outcomes, measures, and results, etc.) for each course in the college's assessment management system (AMS) during the semester.

CLASS ATTENDANCE

Instructors are required to record attendance in their classes and should define in their syllabus and during the first class period the class policy on irregular attendance. A student who has not attended the class a sufficient number of days and is in danger of failing should be identified by the instructor and officially notified through the EAR system. Faculty are required to take daily attendance and maintain accurate attendance records.

CLASSROOM GUIDELINES

Several guidelines of classroom behavior are to be observed by the students and enforced by the instructor. They include:

- 1. Smoking, vaping, or use of tobacco products are not permitted in the classrooms.
- 2. Students are to behave appropriately and respectfully in the classroom.
- 3. The instructors have the right to ask any student to leave the classroom if the student is disrupting the class.
- 4. The instructor may at his/her discretion forbid visitors during the class period.

CLASSROOM VISITORS

The policy for visitors in the classroom is dependent on the class and the instructor. If the class is too full or too intense the instructor may ask for no visitors during class periods. Visitors include both children and adults. Faculty are fully responsible for all visitors to the classroom.

CONTESTING GRADES

Students may protest a grade. One of the functions of the Academic Affairs Committee is to provide an opportunity for students to challenge a final grade, provided that a solution cannot be reached through proper academic channels. Appeals for this purpose must be made within 90 days after the grade appears on the permanent record. Information on the appeals process is available from the Admissions Office or Academic Affairs Office.

COURSE CANCELLATION

Students will be informed of course cancellations and given time to change their schedules accordingly. Generally, the instructor is made aware prior to the first day of class of the enrollment numbers. It is the responsibility of the instructor to contact students and advise them of alternate enrollment options.

Classes may be canceled because of low enrollment or other reasons. The instructor will receive official notice of class cancellation from the Vice President of Academic Affairs. The Admissions Office will officially drop a student from a canceled class with no tuition incurred. Although no action is required of the student to drop a canceled class, it is the responsibility of the student to add an additional class or section.

COURSE SYLLABUS

A syllabus should outline the course description and other major outlines of the course. A syllabus is on permanent file in the Office for Academic Affairs and is part of the instructional records of the college.

Before attempting to generate a new syllabus, check with the Academic Affairs Office for a copy of one on file. When a syllabus is created for either a new course or new book edition, forms for completion are available in the Office for Academic Affairs. The syllabus should be given to the students the first day of class with time devoted to reviewing its details. Once the syllabus is explained, the student has the obligation to understand its content just as the instructor has the obligation to abide by its commitment.

Each faculty member should submit an electronic copy of each syllabus to their respective Division Chair and to the Vice President of Academic Affairs.

A Course Syllabus Template is found online under the FACULTY tab.

DEVELOPMENTAL COURSES AND POLICY

Carl Albert State College specifies that students must meet certain criteria for regular admission, and when these criteria are not met, the student must enroll in zero-level courses that help prepare the student for entrance into freshman level curriculum. The student must remove all deficiencies within the first 24 semester hours. Such criteria for regular admission include completing all high school curricular requirements as set by the State Board of Education and testing at a minimum score on the ACT subtest. These deficiencies must be removed prior to enrollment into the corresponding regular college-level curriculum.

Not all students must complete deficiency classes. The exception involves the student who is classified as a "Special Student". "Special Students" are listed as those who are not officially pursuing an academic major and who are enrolled in less than nine semester credit hours. These students may enroll in continuing education courses, refresher courses, self-improvement courses, or less than nine hours of basic curriculum courses.

Students can remove a deficiency by either "testing" appropriately with the ACT subtest; test out with Accuplacer, or by enrolling in the appropriate zero-level course. For specific information concerning how deficiencies are removed or to whom they apply, visit with the Office of Admissions.

DISCIPLINE POLICY

Students who violate the following rules are subject to dismissal and, to a limited extent, possible legal sanction. It is the responsibility of the instructor to enforce proper adult behavior in the classroom and on the college campus. If violations occur, visit with the Division Chair and, if warranted, the Office of Academic Affairs. Additional information on disciplinary regulations and the administrative procedure is outlined in the "Policy & Procedures Manual".

EARLY ALERT RETENTION

CASC has a focused approach to help students be successful in their academic career. The Early Alert Retention system (EARs) is part of that approach. Early Alerts are issued as necessary throughout the semester to inform students of problems the instructor has noted, i.e., excessive absences, poor test scores, lack of required participation, etc. Early Alerts may be issued at any time in the semester, but as the name implies, early warning are more conducive to retention and student success.

EAR deadlines for financial aid purposes are posted prior to each disbursement period. Instructors are informed of the dates and times <u>and are required</u> to note any student who has not been in class for a concerning period of time. The EARs system is in place to prevent CASC from paying students who are not coming to class. Once a student is reported for

financial aid purposes, that student will remain on hold until cleared during the next reporting cycle.

The EAR system is not parallel to the required NO-SHOW reporting. Both systems must be reported independently.

To report EARs follow these steps:

- Go to www.carlalbert.edu
- Click on the Academics drop down menu.
- Select Academic Affairs Office.
- Scroll to the bottom of the page.
- On the left click the Faculty Early Alerts box.
- Login in using your MyCarlAlbert credentials.
- Select the red envelope beside each student's name you want to report.
- Check each relevant box and click Send Alert.
- Repeat for each student as necessary.

ELECTRONIC DEVICES

A student may face a zero and/or failure in the class if an electronic device is used for cheating during an exam or quiz. At the instructor's discretion, electronic devices utilized in a learning context, such as laptops and language interpreters, in class should be used by students for course specific work only, not for social networking or any other activities. The instructor reserves the right to ban the use of cell phones or any other electronic communication device at any time.

As a member of the CASC learning community, each student and faculty member has a responsibility to other members of the community. When cell phones or pagers ring and students or instructors respond in class or leave class to respond, it disrupts the class. Therefore, the Office of the Vice President of Academic Affairs prohibits the use by students and/or faculty of cell phones, pagers, headphones, iPods, Bluetooth devices, or similar communication devices during scheduled classes, except as allowed by the instructor. Again, a student may face a zero and/or failure in the class if an electronic device is used for cheating during an exam or quiz. The term "cheating" refers to using or attempting to use -- or assisting or attempting to assist another to use -- unauthorized technology, materials, information, or study aids in any academic exercise (whether intentional or not).

EXCEPTIONS: Given the fact that these same communication devices are an integral part of the college's emergency notification system, an exception to this policy would occur when numerous devices activate simultaneously. Further, in order to ensure notification from the Emergency Alert System by a text message, *faculty members should leave one phone (faculty or student) "on" during class*. In some unavoidable situations the student may request the instructor for consent to keep their phone active for incoming calls.

EVALUATION AND EXAMINATION

Exams should be structured to review the information presented in lectures, discussion periods, textbook assignments, and assigned outside readings. CASC promotes a formative assessment and evaluation process, and as such several evaluations are necessary to get an accurate measure of the student's knowledge. Using only one or two examinations puts a burden on the instructor to construct an exam that covers important information thoroughly and can be completed successfully in one or two hours. Students should be made aware of the evaluation and grading process used in the class and the practice should be applied uniformly.

EXPLANATION OF GRADES

LETTER GRADES A, B, C, D, F, P, NP

Letters A, B, C, D, F designate the grade an instructor assigns measuring the academic performance earned by a student. The Office of Admissions records on the student's transcript the grade they earned in a class. A four-point scale is used in computing the GPA. (** 0-level, or Developmental courses, may only designate letter grades of P/NP**)

ADMINISTRATIVE WITHDRAWAL

"AW" Grade - Administrative Withdrawal may be assigned by the Office of Academic Affairs to indicate that a student has been "involuntarily" withdrawn by the institution during the designated semester for health, disciplinary, or financial reasons. The student remains financially encumbered for the course. Such institutional penalties must follow formal institutional withdrawal procedures. Administrative withdrawals are GPA neutral. A grade of "AW" is not to be given without approval of the Vice President of Academic Affairs.

WITHDRAWAL

"W" Grade - An automatic withdrawal grade of "W" is issued when a student initiates a withdrawal during the institution's allowable withdrawal period. The institution's withdrawal period for an automatic "W" shall begin after the "add/drop period" and prior to the end of the 12th week in the regular semester or 6th week in the summer term. Following this period, students may withdraw with a "W" grade through the Friday before Finals. After the 12th week in a regular semester or 6th week in the summer term, Faculty may review the "W" and award an "F" grade instead by contacting the VPAA for grade change. If an "F" grade is assigned, it is calculated in the student's GPA; the "W" grade is GPA neutral. No withdrawals will be permitted after the Friday prior to finals week.

AUDITING COURSES

Students who are interested in learning course material but do not seek a course grade may enroll in the course in audit status. A student is not required to take the examinations; the transcript will record a letter grade of AU. A student may change from credit to audit, or the reverse, before the end of the add/drop period. Tuition will be assessed the same amount per credit hour for audit as for credit. Prerequisites still apply for audited courses.

FACULTY CREDENTIALS

The Carl Albert State College faculty credential policy is stated in its entirety in section 2-96 of the Carl Albert State College Policies and Procedures Manual. The goal of Carl Albert State College will be to maintain the same guidelines for both full-time and part-time faculty members. Faculty member credentials must be appropriate to assigned duties and disciplines, including level of instruction (AA, AS, AAS, Certificate, remedial, etc.).

- 1. Faculty must hold degrees, certifications, and licenses from institutions accredited by agencies recognized by the U.S. Department of Education such as the Higher Learning Commission or from institutions with comparable status, certification, or recognition in other countries.
- 2. Faculty members teaching general education core courses are expected to hold at least a master's degree with 18 graduate hours in the teaching field. (A limited number of faculty may hold equivalent documented experience to meet educational qualifications.)

 ** See section E. Evaluation of Credentials
- 3. Typically, faculty members teaching remedial/developmental education courses hold a master's degree, but must hold at least a bachelor's degree in the teaching field.
- 4. Faculty members teaching in occupational skill areas (AAS) must hold at least a bachelor's degree or appropriate industry-related licensure/certification.

Evaluation practices and exceptions are briefly listed below; however, a complete description of alternatives are listed in the Carl Albert State College Policies and Procedures Manual. Degrees in Education

- As a general rule, degrees and courses in education (EDUC or equivalent) are considered to be in a "related field" rather than in the major field. A Master's Degree in Education fields contributing to effective instruction (i.e. educational technology) will count toward 6 of the required 18+ hours in the field.
- Cases such as child development or physical education or business education in which education is the field.
- Education courses that focus on a specific discipline may be considered in-field for the major if the course description/syllabus clearly documents that the principal focus of the course was on subject matter rather than pedagogy.
- Interdisciplinary Courses such as general humanities necessarily require faculty qualifications that reflect the multi-disciplinary foundations of the particular course and must be evaluated on a case-by-case basis.
- Courses with a narrow focus such as art history or music appreciation are normally considered to be subject matter courses requiring subject expertise not broad interdisciplinary courses even if they carry the HUM prefix.

FIELD TRIPS

Field trips can be incorporated into a course but must receive prior approval from Division Chairs and the Vice-President of Academic Affairs. College vehicles may be reserved for this activity through Chuck Lewis on the Poteau campus.

FINAL EXAMS

The Admissions Office will distribute a schedule of final exam dates and times at least three weeks prior to the first final exam. <u>Final exams will be given at advertised times during a semester.</u> Do not give final exams before that week. If you have a student who needs to take an exam early, you will need permission from Mark Willis, the Vice-President of Academic Affairs.

It is the responsibility of the instructors to notify the students of the date of the final exam and to decide what material the student should be tested over. The course syllabus should reflect the instructor's intention.

Instructors will be REQUIRED to give a final for each course taught unless they have received permission from the Vice-President of Academic Affairs to not give a final. There are no exceptions. If approval is not received from Mark Willis, and you do not give a final or meet during finals week, consequences will include but not be limited to a letter of reprimand placed in your file. **Remember** the final class period is included in the minutes required by the OSRHE. Instructors are required to fulfill their contracted office hours during finals week, and to be available during the scheduled finals times.

Final grades are DUE in the Office of Admissions and Records no later than <u>NOON</u> on the last day of finals week.

GRADE APPEALS

Students may appeal a final grade, provided a solution cannot be reached through proper academic channels. Students should first contact their instructor and then the Division Chair if resolution is not satisfactory. Appeals for the purpose of challenging a final grade must be made to the Academic Affairs Committee within 90 days after the grade in question appears on the permanent record. Grade Protest information is available from the Office of Admissions and Records. Appeals should be directed to the Office of Academic Affairs.

PETITION FOR CHANGE OF GRADE

When and if a student elects to challenge a grade received in any course by making a petition to the Academic Affairs Committee within 90 days after the grade in question appears on the permanent record a time will be set for the student to appear before the Academic Affairs Committee. The student and faculty member will both be given 10 minutes to address the committee and then respond to questions from the committee.

The student should bring a copy of his/her transcript, semester class schedule, course grade, course exams/papers, or other documents the committee deems appropriate. Faculty will be asked to provide similar relevant documentation to the committee.

The complete policy may be viewed in the CASC Policies and Procedures Manual section 2-76 O.

GRADE CHANGES

Instructors wishing to make grade changes may do so within 90 days of the end of the semester by completing the grade change form and submitting the form to the Academic Affairs Office.

GRADING POLICY AND STATEMENT

Grading is the procedure of assigning grades or values to the evaluation process. By using a syllabus as a guideline, an instructor should determine what is the minimum information necessary for a student to receive a passing grade, what content is basic for the student to move to the next course or utilize the material in meaningful ways. Once the procedure is set, numerical scores can be used to identify cut-off points. All instructors are expected to assign letter grades consistent with grading policy recognized by Carl Albert State College. Carl Albert State College uses a letter grade system.

ID FOR CASC FACULTY

All full-time faculty will have a photo ID card. One can be made in the Office of Student Affairs at no charge.

INSTRUCTION

Instructors at CASC have an obligation to present material in a format that lends itself to retention by the student and subsequent evaluation of that material.

- 1) <u>Class Periods:</u> Instructors are expected to be prepared to instruct the appropriate clock minutes per week for each hour of credit. Thus, if you are teaching a three-hour class you will be expected to teach 150 minutes per week.
- 2) <u>Instructor Absence:</u> In the event that an instructor must be absent because of illness he or she should contact the Division Chairperson and students as soon as possible in order for other arrangements to be made.

INSTRUCTOR'S TEXTBOOKS

The college allows instructors the freedom to choose instructional materials, including textbooks. The Division Chair will give adjunct instructors course textbooks and manuals. Instructional aides such as audiovisual equipment and DVDs can be obtained through the library.

Procedures are provided that allow the faculty member to recommend a change in textbooks. These and other guidelines relating to textbook change are as follows:

- The instructor should make recommendations for textbook selection to the Division Chair. Usually, the Chair will consult with other instructors in the department for their opinions.
- The Chair will recommend to the Vice President of Academic Affairs for a textbook choice for approval.
- Additionally, the instructor must generate a course syllabus for the textbook and file it in the Academic Affairs Office. Syllabi can be obtained from this office.

The adjunct faculty member is expected to follow the recommendations of the Division Chair. The Division Chair may include the associate member in textbook selection.

The textbook will be used for at least two years unless decided otherwise by the Dean of Instruction or Division Chair.

The Division Chair requests a faculty committee to evaluate the continued use of adopted textbooks at least every four years.

The Division Chair should give to the Bookstore information on the intention to change a textbook requirement and all author, title, publisher, and edition number or year. The deadline for notification of change is as follows:

• Summer Term - April 1 • Fall Term - July 1 • Spring Term - November 15

MAKE-UP EXAMS

The instructor has full discretion to determine whether to allow make-up exams and when to give them. The instructor should indicate in the course syllabus the policy on make-up exams.

NO SHOWS

Instructors are asked to keep record attendance of students. The instructor will automatically drop those who have <u>never attended</u> classes during the add/ drop period. The NO SHOW date is prior to the 10th day after classes begin. The Admissions Office will inform faculty that the No Show module on the portal is opened and all faculty should, at that time, drop any student who has NEVER attended class. For online classes attendance should be tied to completion of academic input (such as an introductory email or board posting, not a simple log in). Admissions attempts to inform students they have been dropped and all charges should be deleted.

To submit no shows, follow these steps:

- o Log onto myCarlAlbert
- o Enter your User Name and Password
- o Click on the Faculty Tab

- o Select Course
- o Click on Grading Tab
- o Select Certify Roster (CA or NA Grades)
- o Beside the student's name select either CA (currently attending) or NA (never attended) for each student.

OFFICE HOURS

Full-Time Faculty- is required to post and maintain a minimum of twelve (12) office hours during which a student can visit. The office hours of each instructor are to be posted outside the instructors' office door. These hours are to be included in the course syllabus and a copy filed with the Vice President of Academic Affairs.

Adjunct faculty- is not required to have office hours. However, all faculty, including adjunct, are expected to meet with students who need additional help or advice. Adjunct faculty on the Poteau campus is provided with office space near each individual division office which may be used for that purpose. Please check with the Division Chair concerning appropriated/available office space.

PARKING PERMIT

All college students, faculty, and staff are required to possess parking permits. The permits can be obtained from the Front Office on the Sallisaw Campus.

PARTICIPATION IN SCHOLASTIC MEET (POTEAU)

During the spring semester the Office of Student Affairs sponsors an annual high school scholastic competition called the "Scholastic Meet". Faculty generated test materials are given to high school students competing for first, second, and third place finishes in individual and school competitions. First place finishers advance to state competition. All faculty members are expected to participate in this annual event through test administration or another helpful capacity.

PERFORMANCE EVALUATIONS

The Division Chairperson will be responsible for administration of the evaluation forms to all faculties, including associate and full-time. These forms are distributed and completed annually. The requisite forms will be dispersed once a year during a specified week by the Office of Academic Affairs and are kept on file in that office. The evaluation model is composed of four parts:

- Student evaluation of teaching performance,
- Student evaluation of advisement performance,

- Faculty self-evaluation, and
- Supervisor evaluation of the faculty.

Evaluations of the instructor are administered primarily to improve teacher performance and effectiveness, but can also be used as reference during action of personnel retention or dismissal, which shall be the exclusive responsibility of the CASC Board of Regents.

ROOM ASSIGNMENTS

Room assignments are based on the needs of the particular class and are made by the Office of Academic Affairs. Instructors are not to move classes without receiving approval.

SUPERVISION

As a faculty member, your immediate supervisor is your Division Chairperson. If you have any questions concerning instruction or course content, you should contact your Chairperson.

TORNADO/ SEVERE WEATHER PROCEDURES

Taken from The Carl Albert State College Emergency Response Plan Quick Reference Guide:

- MONITORING AND ALERT SYSTEM- Poteau Campus:
- 1. In the event of potentially severe weather or a "tornado watch" has been issued monitoring of the weather conditions will be maintained by the President's Office, Academic Affairs Office, Student Affairs Office, and Campus Security.
- 2. The city of Poteau maintains a siren alarm system that sounds in the event of an approaching tornado or severe weather.
- 3. Should a "tornado or severe weather warning" be issued, the campus Emergency Notification system will send out a text message and an email message to all registered student, faculty, staff, and administration cell phones and email accounts.
- 4. Areas that provide the highest protection are the lowest floor level, interior closed areas like rest rooms, closets, small office areas, and interior halls.
- 5. Avoid open space areas, south and west areas of a building, load bearing walls, windows, and other enclosed areas.

TUTORING OF STUDENTS

For information on tutoring in the Academic Resource Center at the Poteau Campus contact Erika Castillo (1319). At the Sallisaw Campus contact Perry Jones (2253).

Free tutorial services in all subjects are available through the Student Support Services and the ARC. A specialized reading program is available to increase students reading rates, comprehension, and vocabulary skills. The ARC offers free tutorial services to students interested in computer assisted self-help materials or tutoring with professional/peer tutors.

FULL-TIME FACULTY INFORMATION

ADDITIONAL INSTRUCTOR RESPONSIBILITIES

Full-Time Instructors have the following additional responsibilities and duties:

- A. Assist, as assigned by the Vice President for Academic Affairs, as members of faculty committees in developing the instructional program and the educational philosophy of the college.
- B. Assist as needed in working with student activities, student clubs, and other out-of-class activities.
- C. Attend all scheduled faculty and committee meetings.
- D. Maintain a minimum of twelve office hours per week in addition to regularly scheduled teaching load. Office hours should be evenly distributed through the five-day academic week.
- E. Recommend textbook changes to the Division chairperson.

COMMITTEES

Recognizing the effectiveness of the committee method in developing policies, procedures, and educational programs in higher education, the president of Carl Albert State College will yearly appoint all faculty and staff to the various standing and ad hoc committees available. The president also serves as an ex-officio member of all committees.

DEVELOPMENT AND GROWTH

Carl Albert State College encourages its faculty members to pursue activities which promote professional growth and increased expertise within their academic areas. Suggested activities include graduate work; participation in professional and civic organizations; attendance in workshops, study groups, and seminars; travel; private instruction; publishing research works; and other such learning activities. Professional growth and development is considered a fundamental part of the overall evaluation of the faculty member. Division chairpersons or other supervisors will evaluate each faculty member's development progress and see that such activities are placed in the permanent

files located in the Office of Academic Affairs. Faculty are required to attend 20 hours of professional development during each academic year.

Faculty Growth

- A. Faculty members are required to make continuous professional progress while on the faculty of Carl Albert State College. Supervisory personnel are required to review annually with each Division member the nature and progress of his/her professional development and file a written report. Instructors are encouraged to realize professional progress through such activities as the following: completion of additional graduate work, participation in professional organizations and meetings, seminars, workshops, special study groups, independent study groups, independent study or research, scholarly travel, publishing and presentation, leadership in civic organizations, and other learning experiences.
- B. Professional growth will be considered a factor in the evaluation of teaching personnel.
- C. Twenty hours of annual documented professional development is required for all faculty members.
- D. Ratios for professional development experiences shall count on a 1-to-1 basis except in the following cases or as approved by the Vice President of Academic Affairs on an individual basis:
 - 1. completion of additional graduate work (5 to 1 ratio- 3-hour class= 15 hours of progress);
 - 2. scholarly travel, publishing, and presentation (up to 10 hours as approved);
 - 3. independent study or research (up to 5 hours as assigned);
 - 4. leadership in civic organizations (up to 5 hours as approved);
 - 5. other learning experiences (up to 5 hours as approved).
 - 6. chairing a committee (up to 2 hours as approved).

DISABILITY/SALARY PROTECTION INSURANCE

This insurance is carried by the Section 125 provider for CASC and is available at employee expense. Selection of this coverage is done upon employment and/or at the annual Option Period Enrollment time.

FACULTY SENATE

The CASC Faculty Senate was organized on January 30, 1978, and was sanctioned by the CASC Board of Regents on March 21, 1978. A membership fee is required. This organization can effect changes in policy at CASC and can serve as a vehicle for such recommendations to the college president.

LEAVE OF ABSENCE

Days absent from work with or without pay are considered a benefit. Such leaves of absences include convenience, maternity, sick, medical emergency, and bereavement. The

following is a full outline and definition of these days off from work and to whom they apply:

Convenience Leave

Full-time employees have up to three days of convenience leave per year which may be granted to a regular full-time employee by the President. Application should be made through the processing of a Request for Leave form according to established attendance procedures.

Maternity Leave

An eligible employee's sick leave and/or vacation leave may be used as maternity leave by any full-time employee. CASC abides by the state and federal regulations for Family and Medical Leave for the birth or adoption of a child. [See Section 4-31 of the CASC Policies and Procedures Manual].

Sick Leave

Leave or absence from work is at times unavoidable. The instructor who becomes ill must contact the Division Chair or supervisor so that a substitute can be found for the one class period or for an extended period of time.

Full-time employees have sick leave available at the rate of one and one-quarter days per month. An employee can accumulate up to 160 days. Upon termination, unused sick leave will not be compensated and sick leave days taken in excess of the amount earned will be deducted from the final paycheck. Sick leave may be used for dental or medical appointments. [See Section 4-21 of the CASC Policies and Procedures Manual]

The Extended Illness

Illness that extends for a lengthy period may necessitate the need for a substitute instructor. In the case of a brief illness other employees of the college may absorb the work. An instructor should first visit with the Division Chairperson. A leave of absence due to the death or serious illness in the immediate family of an employee not to exceed three (3) days at one time shall be granted without loss of pay. This leave is granted at the discretion of the President and does not accrue. [See Section 4-22 of the CASC Policies and Procedures Manual].

Medical Emergency Leave and Bereavement

The college's Family and Medical Leave Policy (FML) incorporates provisions of existing leave policy and the federal Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) of 1993, as amended. It is designed to enable employees to balance their work responsibilities with the demands of caring for family members or in the event of serious personal illness or injury. To be eligible for FML, an employee must have one year of employment, at least six months of continuous service at the college, and have worked at least one thousand two hundred and fifty hours during the twelve months prior to the start of FML. An eligible employee will be granted up to a total of twelve work weeks of leave (combined paid and unpaid) in a twelve-month

period in accordance with the provisions. [See Section 4-31 of the CASC Policies and Procedures Manual].

LIFE INSURANCE

Group life insurance is provided for all full-time personnel at college expense. This insurance provides coverage in an amount equal to double their yearly contract salary rounded to the nearest even thousand-dollar figure. Double indemnity is provided for accidental death. Additional coverage is available through the OMES Employees Group Insurance Department.

PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS

Members of the faculty and other professional employees are required by State law to participate in the Oklahoma Teachers Retirement System (OTRS). Subject to availability of funds, the College pays the retirement contribution on behalf of eligible employees. Full-time employees are encouraged to supplement the OTRS with a tax-sheltered annuity (403b or 457 plan), which would be set up on an automatic payroll deduction.

RETIREMENT

Carl Albert State College and its employees participate in the Federal Social Security program and the Oklahoma Teachers' Retirement System as provided by law. The College encourages eligible employees to supplement these retirement programs through participation in tax-sheltered annuities, 403(b) or 457, as established by the Internal Revenue Code.

- A. CASC pays the required matching Social Security contributions for all employees (except exempt student workers)
- B. For eligible participants, the College pays a contribution to the Oklahoma Teachers' Retirement System. Institutional contributions to the Retirement System are subject to availability of funds and guidelines established by the College.

SALARIES

Salaries are determined on an individual basis, taking into account experience, educational background, and position sought. Overload pay applies to the instructor who teaches in excess of the contract load, usually 15 hours. Overload pay is not mandatory and should not be expected, but is available on an as needed or as assigned basis. Generally, overload is no more than 2 additional sections, or 21 hours per semester.

TEACHING LOAD

An instructor's contractual teaching assignment will not normally exceed fifteen credit hours of lecture classes. (Lab hours will be equated on a two-for-one basis.) Courses taught in excess of 15 credit hours are considered overload hours and compensated for the full-time instructor. Exceptions may be made in any given semester if necessitated by college needs. The normal summer load should not exceed nine hours; the salary scale currently in force sets compensation.

VACATION

Faculty- Employees do not accumulate vacation time. Immediate supervisor must approve time off during the regular semester.

ADJUNCT-SPECIFIC FACULTY INFORMATION

BEFORE CLASSES BEGIN

- Obtain desk copies of your textbooks, course syllabus and outline from your Division Chair.
- Locate your classroom(s) and exact time(s) of the class(es) you will be teaching.
- If you are planning to teach an online class, you <u>must</u> have attended Blackboard training prior to the beginning of the semester in which you would like to teach.
- Log into SelfService and verify you can view your Course sections, rosters, and student enrollment.
- Check with your Division Chair for the procedures used to obtain a grade book and/or other supplies you will need from the bookstore. If you do not plan to use a grade book, you will need to utilize an alternative method such as an Excel Spreadsheet to keep track of your grades. You are responsible for ensuring grades are posted correctly; therefore you must make sure a copy of your grades and your contact information is available so that the Registrar's Office can contact you if necessary.
- Read the catalog to know the mission of the institution and the general rules and regulations. The catalog is available online.
- Prepare a syllabus using the Concourse tool in Blackboard. Add a Concourse Syllabus tool link to the left sidebar and/or the "Welcome" page in your blackboard course.
 Open Concourse and choose "edit" from the "Syllabus" drop-down menu. Include the following as relevant to your course:
 - *o* meeting times
 - o contact information including your assigned Carl Albert email address
 - o Course Description (from course catalog)
 - Course Outcomes: include CEP outcomes if available (General Education outcomes are included in Institutional Policies section)
 - Course materials like textbooks/ ebooks and/or anything students will need for the class
 - o Course policies, expectations, evaluation and grading information
 - o Course schedule including breaks
- Check your email regularly.

- Turn in your current course syllabus and outlines indicating course objectives and competencies to your Division Chair.
- If you are teaching a lab course, review all safety procedures.
- When needing to schedule audio-visual and/or other equipment, contact the Library at least two days in advance.
- The Office of Academic Affairs or your Division Chair will inform adjunct faculty of any meetings they need to attend.
- Check the institutional calendar for holidays, due dates, etc.
- Check with Division Chairs about procedures for support with typing, duplication, etc.

KEYS TO OFFICES OR CLASSROOMS

Keys to office or classroom buildings are generally not given to adjunct faculty. Buildings and rooms should be open and accessible to both instructor and student during scheduled classroom hours.

OFFICE HOURS

Adjunct Faculty is not required to have office hours. However, faculty, including adjunct, is expected to meet with students who need additional help or advice. Generally adjunct faculty meets with students in the classroom or the library. If you need other accommodations, please discuss your needs with your Division Chair.

PAY PERIODS FOR ADJUNCT

Pay for Fall is divided among four months: September, October, November and December. Pay for Spring is also divided among four months: February, March, April and May. Summer pay is divided among two months: June and July. There is no pay in January or August.

RESIGNATION/ LEAVE OF ABSENCE

Adjunct, if you are not teaching the next term or if you are not teaching the same course, you must leave all materials with your Division Chair, or The Sallisaw Campus Director. All books, supplemental materials, a copy of your grades and any other items must be returned before resignation is complete.